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Council Meeting Minutes  

May 10, 2022 
 

Minutes of the Council Meeting of the Borough of Hillsdale held at 6:30 PM on Tuesday, May 10, 2022 
 

CALL THE MEETING TO ORDER:  

Mayor Ruocco called the meeting to order with the Pledge of allegiance.  After the Pledge of Allegiance, Mayor 

Ruocco asked that you remain standing for a moment of silence for the victims of the Ukraine. 

 

OPEN PUBLIC MEETING STATEMENT:   

Mayor Ruocco opened the meeting by stating this is a meeting of the Hillsdale Borough Council on this 10th day 

of May 2022.  Notice of the time and place of this meeting has been provided to The Ridgewood News and The 

Bergen Record; a copy was posted on the borough website and on the bulletin board outside of this meeting room 

as well as provided to any interested parties. 

Please silence all cell phones. Please wait to be recognized by the Mayor during the Public Hearing and the Public 

Comment part of the meeting.  You will need to state your name and town of residence for the record. 

 

ROLL CALL:  

Council Members DeRosa, Escobar, Horvath, Lundy, Pizzella, Council President Trochimiuk, Mayor Ruocco, 

(Borough Attorney Mark Madaio, Borough Clerk Denise Kohan) all were in attendance. 

 

 

PROCLAMATIONS /RECOGNITIONS  -   

In observance of National Public Works Week during May 15, 2022 ï May 21, 2022, Mayor Ruocco read a 

Proclamation recognizing this. The mayor welcomed David Hayes as the new superintendent.. 
 

WHEREAS, public works professionals focus on infrastructure, facilities and services that are of vital importance 

to sustainable and resilient communities and to the public health, high quality of life and well-being of the people 

of the Borough of Hillsdale; and, 

WHEREAS, these infrastructure, facilities and services could not be provided without the dedicated efforts of 

public works professionals, who are engineers, managers, and employees at all levels of government and the 

private sector, who are responsible for rebuilding, improving, and protecting our nationôs transportation, water 

supply, water treatment and solid waste systems, public buildings, and other structures and facilities essential for 

our citizens; and, 

WHEREAS, it is in the public interest for the citizens, civic leaders and children in the Borough of Hillsdale to 

gain knowledge of and to maintain an ongoing interest and understanding of the importance of public works and 

public works programs in their respective communities; and, 

WHEREAS, the year 2022 marks the 62nd annual National Public Works Week sponsored by the American 

Public Works Association be it now, 

RESOLVED, I, Mayor Ruocco, do hereby designate the week May 15 ï 21, 2022 as National Public Works 

Week; I urge all citizens to join with representatives of the American Public Works Association and government 

agencies in activities, events, and ceremonies designed to pay tribute to our public works professionals, engineers, 
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managers, and employees and to recognize the substantial contributions they make to protecting our national 

health, safety, and quality of life. 

 

INITIAL PUBLIC COMMENT  (Time limited, new topics only, one topic per speaker): 

 

Craig Cardow ï Hillsdale resident and President of the Hillsdale Football and Cheer Association.  He is here to 

support the fixing of the fields.  He thanked the staff of the Recreation Dept.  While he understands that his 

taxes may go up as a result of this fix of the fields, but his taxes will go up regardless for something else.  It is 

frustrating to constantly watch games get canceled because of the condition of the fields and because of safety 

of the kids that play on them.  The kids deserve to play on a good and safe field.  If this doesnôt pass, he would 

like something in writing a to why and what they can do or what needs to be done to get this passed.  He asks 

that this council gives this serious consideration. 

Councilmember Lundy asked how many children play in the Football/Cheer Association. Mr. Cardow stated 

there are about 125 kids in this association.   

Mayor Ruocco asked Mr. Cardow if he is a coach and if he has played on the fields.  Mr. Cardow replied that he 

has. Mayor Ruocco asked if he had any views regarding natural turf vs artificial turf?  He feels that turf is easier 

to maintain, and he favors the artificial turf.  You can play games even if it rains.  There has been an increase in 

the enrollment of those that play football. They have an all-time record high of players in the first and second 

grade of 45 kids.  Mayor Ruocco stated that when this discussion came up a while ago, sports associations were 

willing to do some type of fundraising to help with the costs.  Would they still be willing to do this?  Mr. 

Cardow said he could bring it up at their next meeting, but he doesnôt see that they would not want to assist in 

bringing this type of fields to our town. 

 

David Hayes, the new DPW Superintendent just wanted to step up and say thank you for the opportunity to 

work here in Hillsdale and he looks forward to working with everyone. 

 

 

PRESENTATIONS: 

NJDEP ï Alexander Cleaners Site Remediation                Shana Shepherd 

 

Ms. Shepard introduced herself as a member of the NJDEP, Remediation Department and the contact for the 

remediation being done at the Alexander Cleaners Site.  She took over about a year ago, replacing Mark Hertzberg.  

She is here tonight with Kevin Langley, who is the Site Manager, Bill Buchannan, who is the Construction 

Manager, John Boyen who is the Section Chief of the Construction Group. 

Mr. Langley went through the following PowerPoint presentation: 
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One of the questions that the Environmental Group had asked was is the TCE contaminating the deeper aquifer 

They donôt believe that they have determined that yet. They do have the results from the recent round of 

groundwater sampling and some of those wells were the deeper wells and there were not any levels of pc in those 

wells, but that is not to say that they have completely determined where the contaminations is, but there is some 

contamination but at standards that are acceptable.  Mayor Ruocco asked if  the levels that are there are acceptable 

under the DEP standards?  Mr. Langley responded that the levels there are  trivial to non-existent. Mayor Ruocco 

questioned as to when the excavation is done at the site, will that stop the spread of the contamination?  Mr. 

Langley stated that its natural the further away from the point of contamination it does dissolve or go to a point 

where it reaches acceptable standards or dilute itself over time. 

Councilman Pizzella asked what has been done since the last presentation that was given to the council.  Mr. 

Langley stated that there has been more testing and repairs to some of the deep wells as well as completed some 

soil delineation to the south of the Alexander Cleaners property and they also issued a purchase order to begin 

the design work.  Councilman Pizzella stated that this location sits directly across from a bunch of restaurants and 

businesses, really in the center of our downtown.  He had previously asked for screening to cover this eyesore, 

but this has yet to be done.  While we appreciate the work that has and is being done, can this still be done?  The 

DEP responded that they did offer screening but that he was told that we wanted the green pvc fencing instead 

which was installed.  Mayor Ruocco concurred with Councilmember Pizzella that currently there is just plain see-

through fencing.  The mayor spoke with the Police Captain and this would not impair the vision of the drivers.  

The DEP stated that they would put in the green slats through the fencing.  Mayor Ruocco stated that would be 

appreciated but he also asked that the property be maintained as well.  They will make sure that someone goes 

out and takes care of all of this. 

Fred Rubel from the Environmental Commission concurred with the statements of the mayor and Councilman 

Pizzella that there is not any pvc fencing around the area, but it would be best to fence off the whole are for safety.  

He would just like this project expedited a quick as possible. 
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If anyone has any questions, please reach out to Shana Shepard at the contact information above. 

CORRESPONDENCE:  

1. Email from Erin Hampton dated May 3, 2022 regarding George White School - Hillsdale Parent Meetings 

2. Letter received from M/M Monahan dated May 4, 2022 in opposition of the redevelopment plan 

 

Motion to receipt and file Council President Trochimiuk   Second Councilman Pizzella 

Ayes: Councilmember DeRosa, Escobar, Horvath, Lundy, Pizzella, Council President Trochimiuk 

Nays: None 

 

 

PROFESSIONALS REPORT/MONTHLY DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS:  

(The following correspondence on file in Borough Clerks Office) 

 

Borough Engineer Report ï April 2022          Craig Zimmerman ï Colliers Engineering 

 

Mr. Zimmerman presented his monthly report and asked if anyone had any questions.  Councilmen Pizzella asked 

where we are with the tree replacement plan and the meeting with Suez & PSEG regarding this.  The only tree 

replacement that Mr. Zimmerman was aware of was down at the substation and it is his understanding that this is 

completed.  Councilmember Pizzella stated that there were three areas that the replacement of trees was supposed 

to take place.  One being the area around the substation, which was PSE&G that included buffering around the 

area as well as the streetscape, which has not been completed yet. One of the other areas is along Hillsdale Avenue, 

and trees were supposed to be replaced.  The previous Engineer was supposed to meet with PSE& G and come 

up with a replacement plan.  Councilmember Lundy added that she and the Borough Administrator met with a 

member of the Environmental Commission regarding this and she will bring Councilman Pizzella up to date as 

the Borough Administrator is working on this.  The third area is for Suez who was going to replace trees that were 

removed by the dam.   

Mayor Ruocco asked if the application for the grant to take care of Beechwood nature trails was submitted and 

Mr. Zimmerman replied that it was.  The mayor also sought clarification on the CDBG grants response. 

Mr. Zimmerman that a grant of $7500 was awarded to us to be used at Stonybrook Pool for ADA Compliant 

bathroom facilities but due to budget considerations  this may not be utilized.  He will follow up with the 

Recreation Director on this.  Councilmember Lundy stated that she will bring this up with the Pool Commission 

at their meeting tomorrow night.  Borough Administrator Troast stated that they did have some ideas, but they 

were having difficulty finding ideas that made sense. 

Councilman Horvath wanted to remind Mr. Zimmerman that when he first came on board with the Borough there 

were some things promised by PSE&G in reference to curbing and sidewalks and repaving Piermont Avenue 

through our previous Engineer. He wants to make sure that this does not get lost.  Mr. Zimmerman will follow 

up. 

Councilmember DeRosa asked if Mr. Zimmerman can sum up for the residents as to what has been going on in 

our town with the roads and repaving and where the utilities are at with this project.  Mr. Zimmerman stated that 

this is not part of our road program.  In regards to what has been done by the utilities, like PSE&G, they typically 

hire their own contractors to repave after they are done with their project.  Due to different constraints, this could 

take longer than usual.  Roads that have trenches will eventually get paved, but the timing of this is uncertain but 

eventually all these roads will get paved.  He will do his part to find out where the utility stands with the roads.   

  

 

DISCUSSION:  

Social Media                     Councilmember Abby Lundy 

https://hillsdalenj.govoffice3.com/vertical/Sites/%7BFE916F8D-CA48-4788-B4B7-6A2BF8501398%7D/uploads/hAMPTON.pdf
https://hillsdalenj.govoffice3.com/vertical/Sites/%7BFE916F8D-CA48-4788-B4B7-6A2BF8501398%7D/uploads/Monahan(1).pdf
https://hillsdalenj.govoffice3.com/vertical/Sites/%7BFE916F8D-CA48-4788-B4B7-6A2BF8501398%7D/uploads/220510_csz_May_2022_Engineering_Report_HDB0011.pdf
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In regards to the 125th Anniversary, she was asked about a website 07642.net and she said she wasnôt aware of 

it.  She would like clarification from the Borough Attorney on the use of social media and the creation of 

websites and how a committee can create websites and social media without the approval of the rest of the 

governing body. 

Borough Attorney Madaio replied that if there is a municipal website or social media page, then that is what 

everything should be on.  Councilman Horvath stated that this website was created for the citizens that are 

going to run the 125th Anniversary celebration to benefit moving the party forward.  They will reach out to the 

public through this website.  It has nothing to do with the town per se, its not a government website, its an 

individual website.  Councilmember Lundyôs concern is that the address on the website is the train station, 

which is a building that we donôt even own and you have items up for sale and she would like to know where 

that money is going to?  Councilmember Horvath stated that they are just at the beginning stages of the 

celebration and details are still emerging.  Mayor Ruocco agreed with Councilmember Lundy.  Council would 

need to look at these things prior and do what is needed to protect the borough.  Borough Attorney Madaio 

stated that itôs a private website, but it is for a borough event and this might not be the best practice.  Money has 

been allocated in the budget for this event and this is to interface with the public, it should be a borough 

website, Facebook page or whatever social media is being used. It is not a good idea to have a group or 

individual collect money for the borough. 

Council President Trochimiuk added that this is all being run by citizens and council is not involved at all.  The 

only thing that was asked of the council was that funds  be put in the budget for fireworks, which has not even 

been discussed yet. 

Borough Attorney Madaio thought it was settled at the last meeting that the council would work in an individual 

committee setting that does not have a quorum of council people (so as not to  violate the Open Public Meetings 

Act.)  He is recommending that the Administrator gets involved in this. 

Mayor Ruocco summed up that there are three issues, accountability, website issues, and OPMA issues.  He 

believes it best that Councilman Horvath meets with the Administrator to discuss these details. 

Councilman Horvath stated that he already met with him and has brought him up to speed.  This event is going 

to be run solely by these volunteers and council will not be involved. 

Again, Borough Attorney Madaio stated that this is a borough event and should be run as such.  No committee 

has been appointed at this point.  Mayor Ruocco again asked Councilman Horvath to speak with the 

Administrator. 

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS : 

Councilman - Anthony DeRosa 

The Regional Board of Ed met last night for a short, routine meeting. 

The Ambulance Committee is set up to meet with the borough administrator this Thursday to talk about the lack 

of coverage. 

The Rec met and discussed the Memorial Day parade and that the format has been switched up.  The fall 

festival is scheduled for October 5th.  They are still working on giving a list of items to the engineer to 

regarding the fields.  The concert schedule is moving forward this year with some new bands. 

 

Councilman - John Escobar 

OEM is almost done with the IDA reimbursement application and will be meeting with our FEMA 

representatives tomorrow.  The flood siren messages should be restored this week and they will notify the 

residents once this is done.  There is a FEMA Repetitive Flood Loss Buyout Program that they will be 

discussing with the Administrator.  Reimbursements for Tropical Storm Isaias has been completed. 

Mayor Ruocco added that OEM  will also be discussing with the administrator about a program for those that 

are interested in raising their homes in the flood area. 
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Councilman ï Zoltan Horvath ï no report 

 

Councilwoman - Abby Lundy 

The Pool Commission is meeting tomorrow but she would like to remind everyone that registration for the pool 

is now open and the Open House is on May 22nd.   

The Environmental Commission Chair, the Administrator and her met yesterday and they would like to meet 

with the DPW Superintendent about coming up with a maintenance plan for Beechwood Trails so that they can 

get some repairs done prior to the trails reopening as well as when it does open. Right now, the trail is not open 

due to safety. 

 

Council President ï Janetta Trochimiuk ï no report 

 

Councilman ï Frank Pizzella 

The Redevelopment Negotiating Committee will be meeting with our Financial Advisors on Thursday.  An 

invite should be coming from Mr. Baumanôs office.  They will be analyzing what the potential development 

could bring in for the town and they help us negotiate.   

The executive order for outdoor dining has been extended until the end of November as well as the ABC Liquor 

License expansion, however you still have to follow all the fire codes and zoning codes.  Tents specifically have 

to follow the fire codes, which was something that they didnôt have under the prior executive order.  The 

councilman suggests that anyone that has questions should contract the Zoning Officer. 

May 17th is the Access for All Art Show at the Library at 6:30. They have 15 people that have submitted 

artwork, which are mostly older children and adults. 

 

The Borough Administrator has been working with the Financial Advisors for redevelopment and things are 

moving along expeditiously.  Council should be prepared for a special meeting at the end of May as things may 

be moving along quicker and need to be decided prior to our June 14th meeting. 

 

ORDINANCES:  

 

22-07 (Adoption) 

(This ordinance is taking place of Ordinance 22-05 that was introduced on 3/8/2022) 

An Ordinance of the Borough of Hillsdale to Permit Temporary Pop-Up Drive-In Theaters by License 

 
WHEREAS, the Borough Council of the Borough of Hillsdale desires to issue a license to permit temporary pop-up drive-

in movie theaters within the R-1 Residential District; and 

WHEREAS, the Borough Council believes this is a family-oriented use that complements the character and scale of the 

Borough; and  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED  by the Borough Council of the Borough of Hillsdale in the County of Bergen 

and the State of New Jersey as follows: 

Section 1. Purpose. 
The purpose of this chapter is to establish a procedure and authorize rules and regulations thereunder for the licensing of 

outdoor cafes in the Commercial Zone of the Borough of Hillsdale. 

Section 2. ñDefinitions.ò 
For the purpose of this chapter, the following words shall have the meanings respectively ascribed in this section. 

https://hillsdalenj.govoffice3.com/vertical/Sites/%7BFE916F8D-CA48-4788-B4B7-6A2BF8501398%7D/uploads/22-07_(A).pdf
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 POP-UP DRIVE-IN THEATER  

A seasonal, temporary outdoor venue consisting of a non-permanent outdoor movie screen, projection or 

broadcasting booth, and large automobile parking area.  The use may include a concession stand and may also be 

referred to simply as a ñDrive-Inò. 

Section 3. License required. 
It shall be unlawful for any person, firm, partnership, corporation, association or organization of any kind (hereinafter 

collectively referred to as "person") to create, establish, operate, maintain or otherwise operate a Drive-In upon their property 

or any property in the Borough of Hillsdale without a Hillsdale Borough license. 

Section 4. License requirements. 
No license shall be issued hereunder unless the licensee can demonstrate compliance with all of the following: 

(1) The Drive-In shall be located on a parcel containing a minimum of three acres. 

(2) The Drive-In shall be located on a parcel with frontage on two County Roads both located within the 

Borough of Hillsdale. 

(3) The seasonal, temporary Drive-In may only operate between April 15 and October 31. 

(4) Gates shall open no earlier than 7:30pm and movies shall start no later than 8:30pm.  Movies shall end 

by 10:30pm and all vehicles shall leave the parking lot by 11:00pm.  

(5) A maximum of 100 cars may be permitted within the parking area. 

(6) All ticket sales shall occur prior to an event.  No on-site purchasing of tickets shall be permitted to avoid 

vehicles queuing on public roads. 

(7) There shall be no loudspeaker audio system permitted to be used in connection with the use.  All audio 

that is utilized shall be by radio transmission to the car radios of the vehicles utilizing the facility. 

(8) Sufficient restroom facilities shall be provided, which shall be subject to the review and approval of the 

Hillsdale Board of Health. 

(9) Vehicles shall not be permitted to idle during the event. 

(10) The Hillsdale Police Department shall be consulted regarding the location of the movie screen, vehicle 

parking, and traffic flow and routing.  No license application for a pop-up drive-in theater shall be 

approved without the input of the Hillsdale Police Department.  

(11) In the event that the Chief of Police or his designee deems it desirable and in the interest of public safety, 

a pop-up drive-in theater owner/operator shall pay for any necessary police officers to assure traffic 

ingress and egress is safe. 

(12) The outdoor movie screen shall be dismantled and removed during non-operating months.  

(13) Due to the temporary nature of the license, the license cannot be grandfathered, and the license may be 

denied or revoked at any time. 

 

Section 5. License application. 
Application for the license required hereunder shall be made to the Construction Code Official and shall be signed by the 

applicant. The application shall contain the following information: 

A. The name, residence address and telephone number of each individual, owner, partner or, if a domestic 

corporation, the names, residence addresses and telephone numbers of the directors and officers owning 

a 10% or greater interest in the corporation and chief operating executive of the corporation and, if a 

nondomestic corporation, the name, residence address and telephone number of the managing officer for 

service of process within the State of New Jersey and a copy of the qualification of said nondomestic 

corporation to conduct business in the State of New Jersey. 

B. A copy of the trade, corporate, business or fictitious name upon which the applicant intends to do business 

https://ecode360.com/10262234#10262239
https://ecode360.com/10262234#10262240
https://ecode360.com/10262234#10262241
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pursuant to this chapter. 

C. The address and description of each place where the occupant intends to establish a Drive-In. 

D. The name and address of the person owning the premises, if other than the applicant, and the consent of 

the owner of the premises to the application. 

E. Three sets of a proposed layout plan demonstrating the activities to be satisfactory to the Construction 

Code Official as well as the Police Chief or his designee. 

 

Section 6. Review of application. 
The Construction Code Official will review the application for completeness and compliance with the terms of this chapter. 

If the application is complete, the Construction Code Official will act upon the same within 10 business days of the submittal 

of the application or within 10 business days after the application becomes complete. If the application is not complete, the 

Construction Code Official will so notify the applicant within the 10 business days of the submissions and specifically detail 

the areas in which the application lacks compliance with the requirements of this chapter. 

Section 7. License issuance. 
If the application complies with this chapter, the Construction Code Official shall issue a license strictly subject to the terms 

and conditions of this chapter for a single season as set forth in Section 4(3) and Section 12, unless earlier revoked. 

Section 8. License non-transferrable. 
The license is personal to the applicant, and any change or transfer of ownership of the property shall terminate the license 

and shall require new application and a new license in conformance with all of the requirements of this chapter. 

Section 9. Consent to inspections. 
Acceptance to the license by the applicant shall operate as a consent to the health, fire, police and building officials of the 

Borough to inspect the Drive-In for continued compliance with the terms and conditions of this chapter and any federal, 

state, county or local law, ordinance or regulation affecting the same. 

Section 10. Revocation or suspension of license. 
Any license issued hereunder is issued solely as a revocable license, which shall be subject to revocation or suspension by 

the Borough for failure of any licensees to comply with this chapter or for violation of any other applicable federal, state, 

county or municipal law, regulation or ordinance. Any license issued hereunder is issued upon the express understanding 

that the licensees obtain no property right thereunder, nor any interest in the continuation of said license. Upon the first 

violation, the eating establishment shall receive a written warning. Upon the second violation, the license shall be revoked 

for the remainder of the license year. 

Section 11. Suspension or termination of license.   

It shall be unlawful for any person to operate a Drive-In after the suspension or termination of the applicable 

license. 

Section 12. Days of operation. 
Drive-Ins shall be permitted to operate from April 15 or October 31 in the year specified on the license. The license, when 

issued, shall be valid for one (1) season. 

Section 13. Hours of operation. 
Gates shall open no earlier than 7:30pm and movies shall start no later than 8:30pm.  Movies shall end by 10:30pm and all 

vehicles shall leave the parking lot by 11:00pm. 

Section 14. Violations and penalties. 

https://ecode360.com/10262234#10262253
https://ecode360.com/10262234#10262254
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Any person, firm or corporation who shall violate any of the provisions of this chapter shall be punishable as provided in 

Chapter 226, Penalties. 

If  any section, paragraph, sub-section, clause or provision of the ordinance shall be declared invalid by a court of 

competent jurisdiction, such decision shall render the entire ordinance invalid. 

All ordinances or parts of ordinances of the Borough heretofore adopted that are inconsistent with any of the 

terms and provisions of this ordinance are hereby repealed to the extent of such inconsistency. 

 

This Ordinance shall take effect upon passage and publication as provided by Law. 

 

Mayor entertained a motion to open public hearing on Ordinance 22-07_Councilmember Lundy  Second 

Councilmember DeRosa 

Ayes: Councilmember Escobar, Horvath, Lundy, Pizzella, Council President Trochimiuk, DeRosa 

Nays: none 

 

I will now open the meeting to the public.  If anyone desires to be heard regarding Ordinance No. 22-07, please 

say your name and wait to be recognized, once recognized state your name and address for the record. 

 

There were no public comments. 

 

Mayor  entertained a motion that the public hearing on Ordinance No. 22-07 be closed and that it be resolved that 

this ordinance was posted on the bulletin board on which public notices are customarily posted and published in 

the Ridgewood News.  Copies of said ordinance were made available to the general public.  

 

Motion to close public hearing on Ordinance 22-07 Councilmember DeRosa  Second Councilmember Lundy 

Ayes: Councilmember Horvath, Lundy, Pizzella, Council President Trochimiuk, DeRosa, DeRosa, Escobar 

Nays: none 

 

Motion to adopt Ordinance No.  22-07 Councilmember Lundy  Second Councilmember DeRosa 

Ayes: Councilmember Lundy, Pizzella, Council President Trochimiuk, DeRosa, DeRosa, Escobar, Horvath 

Nays: none 

 

Now, therefore, be it resolved that this ordinance is adopted and the Borough Clerk is authorized to advertise the 

same according to law.  

 

 

RESOLUTIONS:(Consent Agenda): R22103 through R22104: 

R22103 Payment of Bills 

 

 

https://ecode360.com/10262409#10262409
https://hillsdalenj.govoffice3.com/vertical/Sites/%7BFE916F8D-CA48-4788-B4B7-6A2BF8501398%7D/uploads/22103_Full.pdf
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